
  
  
  
  

 
 
THE STATE EDUCATION DEPARTMENT / THE UNIVERSITY OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK / ALBANY, NY 12234 

 
TO: The Honorable the Members of the Board of Regents 
 
FROM: Ken Slentz 
 
SUBJECT: Amani Public Charter School 
 
DATE: May 17, 2012 
 
AUTHORIZATION(S):  
 

SUMMARY 
 
 On October 18, 2011, the Board of Regents voted to approve and reissue a 
charter and provisional charter, nunc pro tunc to December 14, 2010,  to the Amani 
Public Charter School (the “School” or “Amani”) which is located in the Mount Vernon 
City School District.   This action by the Board of Regents was taken in response to a 
Decision and Order by a Supreme Court Justice, issued on October 11, 2010 (“First 
Decision”) which vacated a charter that was issued to the School by the Regents in 
December 2010, on the grounds that (1) the Court felt that the Board of Regents did not 
explicitly find that the School’s application was likely to improve student learning and 
achievement as required by Education Law §2852(2)(c), and (2) that the School’s 
application did not include an assessment of the projected programmatic and fiscal 
impact of the school on other public and nonpublic schools in the area as required by 
Education Law §2851(2)(q).   
 
 While we disagreed with the Court’s First Decision, we recommended that the 
Board of Regents act immediately to “cure” the two technical deficiencies identified by 
the Court so that the education of the children attending Amani would not be disrupted.  
To address the Court’s concerns, Amani’s application was supplemented with 
information that was received on October 16, 2011, relating to the programmatic and 
fiscal impact of the School on other public and nonpublic schools in the area, and the 
“voted language” adopted by the Board of Regents was revised to make clear that all 
required findings, including that the proposed school was likely to improve student 
learning and achievement, was being made by the Board. 
 
 Copies of the December 2010 and October 2011 Regents items that the Board 
adopted concerning the Amani application, including the additional information received 
on October 16, 2011, is attached for your information (Attachment A).   
 

On March 28, 2012, however, a second Decision and Order was issued by the 
same Supreme Court Justice in Matter of the Mount Vernon City School District, et. al. 
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v. The New York State Education Department, et. al.

 

, Supreme Court, Albany Co. 
(Teresi, J.), Index No. 457-12, RJI No. 01-12-ST3338 (“Second Decision”), which 
vacated the charter that was reissued to the School.  Specifically, while acknowledging 
that the Regents had made the required Education Law §2852(2)(c) finding that the 
School “is likely to improve student learning and achievement and materially further the 
purposes set out in subdivision two of section 2850 of the Education Law,”  the Court: 

1. Found that while the fiscal and programmatic impact statement submitted on 
October 16, 2011 explicitly showed its fiscal impact on the Mount Vernon City 
School District, its programmatic analysis, in the opinion of the Court, was 
“wholly conclusory;” and 

 
2. Sua sponte found that the School’s filing of the October 16, 2011, addendum 

constituted a “significant stage of the chartering process,” and that the amount 
of notice given by the Regents prior to its October 18, 2011 action, did not 
comply with Education Law §2857(1)’s notice provision. 

 
 We, again, strongly disagree with the Court’s decisions in this matter and note 
that appeals of both the Court’s First Decision and Second Decision are pending.  In 
addition, on April 27, 2012, the Appellate Division, Third Department, issued a Decision 
and Order that, among other things, stayed the Supreme Court’s Second Decision to 
the extent that it vacated the charter that was re-issued to Amani on October 18, 2011. 
We feel that, ultimately, there is a strong likelihood of success on these appeals, and we 
believe that the Appellate Division’s grant of a stay in this matter is a testament to that.   
However, a decision on appeal is not likely until at least September 2012 (and most 
likely later than that), and we feel that it is in the best interests of everyone – including 
the faculty, staff and students of the School – to resolve this matter before then.  
Accordingly, we are again recommending that the Board act to “cure” the two alleged 
deficiencies identified by the Court in its Second Decision and Order. 
 
 Attached to this item (Attachment B) is information that was submitted on April 6, 
2012, to supplement Amani’s application which relates to the projected programmatic 
and fiscal impact of the School on the other public and nonpublic schools in the area.  
This information, which replaces the information that was submitted on October 16, 
2011, enhances what was submitted previously, and is consistent with the totality of 
information that was considered by the Department and the Board of Regents in 
December 2010 and again in October 2011.   
  
 Also, on April 6, 2012, the Department provided notice to the Mount Vernon City 
School District (“District”) and to other interested parties that this matter would be on the 
Regents May 2012 meeting agenda.  This notice was also posted on the Department’s 
Charter School Office web site.   In addition, and although a public hearing is not 
required, the District was given the opportunity to conduct a public hearing regarding  
Amani’s application, which it chose not to do.  Accordingly, on April 27, 2012, the 
Department notified the District and all public and non-public schools in the same area 
as Amani of the Department’s intention to conduct a public hearing regarding the re-
issuance of a charter to the School on Thursday, May 10, 2012. To ensure that the 
community impacted by the School was afforded every opportunity to comment, the 
Department made the hearing notice available in English, Spanish, and Portuguese, 
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and worked with the District’s Board Clerk and the School to post these notices 
throughout the community. The notices were also sent to three local media outlets 
including public access television. Additionally, the notice and application materials 
including the supplemental information were made available for public inspection at the 
District’s Board Office, the School, and the Mount Vernon Public Library. The public was 
notified that written comments could be submitted to the Department at the hearing or 
via mail and email to the Department through May 17, 2012.   
 
 Approximately 350 people attended the public hearing, including a current 
member of the Mount Vernon Board of Education, a candidate for the Mount Vernon 
Board of Education, the President of the Mount Vernon Parent-Teacher Association 
(PTA), several District teachers, a member of the Mount Vernon City Council (who also 
serves on the Amani Board of Trustees), many Amani teachers and parents of students 
who attend Amani, and more than 40 Amani fifth grade students.  Approximately 61 
individuals presented remarks, including 23 Amani students. 
 
 Some speakers expressed concern and frustration about the quality of the 
educational system in the District, including large class sizes, limited availability of 
textbooks and resources for students, budget cuts, and community violence impacting 
the teaching and learning in the District.  However, no one, including those speakers 
who were affiliated with the District, spoke in direct opposition to Amani or asked that it 
be closed, although the issue of the District resources that flow to charter schools was 
raised.  The Mount Vernon School Board member who presented remarks at the 
hearing talked about the fiscal impact that Amani has on the District and the on-going 
litigation that the District initiated concerning Amani.  In addition, he spoke about the 
possibility of merging a District school, which is a school in need of improvement, with 
Amani as a possible solution to the litigation, so that the District would benefit from the 
educational practices at Amani without loss of funds to an external organization.  This 
idea was not supported by the teachers who attended the hearing and who teach at the 
District school in question.     
 
 In addition to the individuals who presented remarks at the hearing, 82 written 
comments were submitted at the hearing and approximately 30 written comments were 
received by the Department before and after the hearing, all of which expressed support 
for Amani.   
  
 A complete copy of the Amani Public Charter School application, including the 
addendum submitted on April 6, 2012, as well as copies of all of the written comments 
received by the Department are available for your review in the Regents Office.  The 
application materials are also available on the Department’s web site at:  
http://www.p12.nysed.gov/psc/2010CharterSchoolApplicationCycle.html#approved.        
 

 
Recommendation 

 VOTED, that effective immediately, the Board of Regents finds that the proposed 
Amani Public Charter School:  (1) meets the requirements set out in Article 56 of the 
Education Law, and all other applicable laws, rules and regulations; (2) will operate in 
an educationally and fiscally sound manner; (3) is likely to improve student learning and 
achievement and materially further the purposes set out in subdivision two of section 

http://www.p12.nysed.gov/psc/2010CharterSchoolApplicationCycle.html#approved�
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2850 of the Education Law; and (4) will have a significant educational benefit to the 
students expected to attend the charter schools, and the Board of Regents therefore 
approves and reissues a charter and provisional charter to the Amani Public Charter 
School for a term of five years in accordance with §2851(2)(p) of the Education Law, 
nunc pro tunc to December 14, 2010.   
 

 
Timetable for Implementation 

 The Regents action for the Amani Public Charter School is effective immediately. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Attachments  
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